

NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft) 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 21st March, 2016 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Barraclough, Colledge, Thomas-Foxley, Rayner, Kalaher, Jarman and Gibbs 
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (5) and the Press
Questions and comments were then invited from members of the public present. Mr Mike Ward asked about the provisions of agenda item 16/42 and any implications with regard to affordable housing within the Parish. Following some discussion and exchange of views, the Clerk pointed out that the item in question was a procedural matter for the Parish Council and due to the fact that it included confidential financial information, it would be discussed following the exclusion of the public and press as per the council’s standing orders.
16/33        
Chairman’s Opening Remarks:
There were no further comments.
16/34
Apologies for Absence:
Apologies received from Cllr Tuson (Unwell) and Cllr Jennings (Childcare Issues).
16/35
Declarations of Personal and Prejudicial Interest:
Cllr Jarman declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/40/02, Sandlands Allotments.
Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/38/02, Planning Applications (ii), (iv), (v) and (vi).
Cllr Colledge declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/44, Street Furniture.
Cllr Turner declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/38/02, Planning Applications (ii) and (iv) and Agenda Item 16/40/02, Sandlands Allotments. 
16/36
It was proposed by Cllr Rayner that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday February 15th 2016 be approved by the members with no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and agreed unanimously by the members. 
16/37
Clerk’s Report:
· From the residents comments, the issue of the missing dog bin from Pier Road and the detached bins at Seagrove Bay and High Street have been reported to Island Roads and a reply received stating the work has been inspected and programmed
· 16/20 – (i). A response has been received from Peter Brooke at the IW Council. He stated that they will happily ask Island Roads to widen the gap between the bars at the top of the path on Nettlestone Hill but the surface of the path does not appear conducive to a disabled vehicle and there is no drop kerb at the bottom of the path. The Clerk will write to the resident concerned explaining the situation.
· 16/20 – (ii) A letter has been received from Ashley Curzon at the IW Council stating that a decision will be made on the application to list The Wishing Well public house as a community asset by April 14th 2016.
· 16/25 – The Parish Council has engaged the services of Warner Goodman LLP (Solicitors). This is due to the fact that the Solicitor (Sonia Cooper) is a former employee of the IW Council legal department and is therefore familiar with their processes. She is also acting for Ryde TC with regard to their discretionary services.
· 16/26 – An article was written in the Parish Magazine which highlighted the problem of “fly tipping” but a letter has yet to be drafted to Wight Locations.
· 16/32 – (i) Taken steps to alleviate the problem by making an online complaint to enforcement about the state of the land. This should invoke some action and the IW Council may take steps to locate the owner of the land and request that they tidy it up. 
· 16/32 – (ii) Nettlestone Green trees reported online to Island Roads.
· 16/32 – (iii) Still having issues with the sign makers. If it isn’t resolved soon, an alternative will be sought.
16/38
Planning:
16/38/01: Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
16/38/02: The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 18th March 2016)
i) P/00152/16: Elm Lodge, Old Seaview Lane, Seaview, PO34 5BG
   Proposal: Proposed single storey extension on North elevation to 
   Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this 
   application
          ii) P/00149/16: Seagull Cottage, Bluett Avenue, Seaview, PO34 5HE

              Proposal: Demolition of shed; alterations; proposed garden room
              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this
              application
         iii) P/00179/16: 30, Greenham Drive, Seaview, PO34 5LD

              Proposal: Proposed first floor and two storey extension on front and

              side elevations to form additional living accommodation; alterations; 
              conservatory on rear elevation; balcony on South-East elevation; 

              porch canopy on front elevation (revised scheme)
              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this 
              application
            (Closing date for comments 1st April 2016)

         iv) P/00234/16: 10, Seafield Terrace, Seafield Road, Seaview, PO34 

              5HD

              Proposal: Demolition of shed; single storey side extension to form

              additional living accommodation; alterations to include dormer at 2nd 

              floor level on side elevation; proposed boathouse

              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this
              application but would like the planning officers to recognise that this 

              property lies within the conservation area and therefore the Velux 

              window shown in the plans is of the flat style that it remains parallel

              to the roof when closed.
          v) P/00264/16: Eddington House, Eddington Road, Seaview, PO34

              5EF
              Proposal: Demolition of kitchen/diner; alterations; proposed single
              storey side/rear extension and extension at 1st floor level to form 

              additional living accommodation and garage.
              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this
              application
            (Closing date for comments 8th April 2016)

         vi) P/00205/16: The Lodge, Fairy Road, Seaview, PO34 5HF

              Proposal: Proposed rear single/two storey extension, single storey 

              side extension; dormer at second floor level on rear elevation; shed;

              alterations
              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this 
              application. However, it was noted that the planning notice was not in 

              the immediate vicinity of the property and therefore some neighbours 

              were unaware that it was subject to an ongoing application

        vii) P/00240/16: 2, Winchester Cottages, Nettlestone Hill, Seaview, PO34 

              5DN

              Proposal: Single storey rear extension to form additional living

              accommodation
              Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support this
              application
16/39
Reports:
16/39/01: I.W: Ward Cllr Barry stated that the 2 picnic benches that were sited opposite the Old Fort Café have been removed. It was asked that the Clerk write to Island Roads to ascertain their possible whereabouts. He also stated that the planning application for the Beach Huts on Duver Road has been recommended for refusal and will be dealt with under delegated powers and that the planning application for Oakwood in Fairy Road has been recommended for approval and will be dealt with in the same way. He also stated there was no further news on the Roadside Inn.
16/39/02: N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported a successful Cheese and Wine event. There is an impending meeting with regard to events for the Queen’s 90th Birthday celebrations. The next event will be Easter Antics at the Seaview Yacht Club.
16/39/03: IWALC: Cllr Kalaher stated that he had nothing to report. Cllr Rayner reported attendance at an IWALC event held at the Riverside Centre entitled “Town and Parish Councils: A frightening future or a new dawn”. He gave members a report and brief overview of the content. It was concluded that Cllr Rayner will present an agenda item for further discussion at the next meeting.
16/39/04: Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Ward Cllr Barry reported that the AGM had been held and that Kevin Berry was now Chairman of the trust.
16/39/05: Other: None
16/40
Finance Reports:
16/40/01: Pier Road Dinghy Park
Resolved: The members unanimously approved the end of year financial reports on Pier Road Dinghy Park. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A1
16/40/02: Sandlands Allotments

Resolved: The members unanimously approved the end of year financial 

reports on Sandlands Allotments. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A2
16/41
IWALC:
Resolved: Following consideration and discussion of the membership and fees, the members agreed by a majority to remain a member of IWALC and pay the fees requested.
Prior to the following item being discussed, the public and press were excluded from the meeting
16/42
Harcourt Sands:
This issue was held over from the last meeting to ascertain further information to allow a decision to be made. The IW Council have given the Parish Council 3 options with regard to the s106 agreement with regard to the Harcourt Sands development and have asked which one they would prefer. The IW Council asked that the details remain confidential at this time.
Resolved: Following discussion, the members agreed unanimously to pursue option 3, namely the provision of a financial contribution for the provision of units/upgrade within Nettlestone and Seaview. 
The Chairman also asked that Cllrs Gibbs, Jarman and Thomas-Foxley form a small working party to establish the options moving forward with regard to the provision of affordable housing.
16/43 
Grounds Maintenance:

The contract was awarded to Brighstone Landscaping for 1 year in March 2015 on a trial basis with a view to an extension based on performance. Due to the fact that they have been excellent value for money and their quote for the coming year has a very small increase, the Clerk recommended that the extension be granted and circulated the quote to the members. 
Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to extend the contract until April 2018
16/44
Street Furniture:

The Clerk circulated the e-mail from the IW Council asking for any comments with regard to the application from Lily’s Coffee Shop in Madeira Road to retain their street furniture.

Resolved: The members agreed unanimously to support the retention of the street furniture as an adjunct to the business.
16/45
Public Conveniences:

Following the agreement to take on Seagrove Bay and Puckpool Park Public conveniences, the Clerk circulated a quote from Top Mops Cleaning Company for a continuation of the current cleaning service provided to the IW Council.

Resolved: The members voted unanimously to commence the service due to time constraints but instructed the Clerk to pursue a cancellation clause and to seek 2 further quotes or put the service out to tender at the earliest opportunity (by July at the latest) in order to comply with the Parish Council’s standing orders. 
16/46
Audit and Internal Controls:
16/46/01: Due to the abolition of the Audit Commission, the Parish Council has been asked to decide whether it opts out of the sector led body for external audit. 

Resolved: Following the Clerk’s recommendation, the members unanimously agreed not to opt out of the sector led agreement.
16/46/02: The Clerk circulated a draft copy of the new controls for internal audit and asked that the council adopts this document forthwith.

Resolved: The members unanimously agreed to adopt the document from the date of this meeting 
16/47

Sources of Information:

16/47/01: Newsletters - Cllr Barraclough put forward the idea of a single sheet A4 newsletter to inform residents of events within the Parish. The Clerk already writes a quarterly piece in the IW Beacon and a monthly piece in the Parish News magazine and is happy to include any events that he is made aware of providing they are received in time for inclusion.
16/47/02: Notice Boards – Cllr Barraclough raised the issue of a lack of a notice board in Bullen Village. The Clerk stated that he had written to Cameron Chick Management Agency asking if they would allow this as they are responsible for the development. There has been no reply as yet. The Clerk will write a further letter and will also look at replacing the notice boards at Pondwell and on Duver Road as they are beyond repair. 

16/47/03: The Clerk circulated a draft copy of the Publication Policy Document and asked that the Parish Council consider adopting it forthwith. It has been produced from a template by the Information Commissioners Office and covers the freedom of information.

Resolved: The members unanimously agreed to adopt the document from the date of this meeting
16/48
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:

Island Roads – Notification of Road works on Bullen Road

IWC – Notification of Planning Committee (Roadside Inn)

IWC – TEN Notification, St Peter’s Hall, Seaview

IWC – Street Furniture Permit (Lily’s Coffee Shop)
The following items were reported:
Notification of Best Kept Village 2016

IWC – Community Right to Bid, The Wishing Well Public House

IWC – Non-Domestic Rates Bill, Pier Road Dinghy Park (£0.00)

The Post Office, Temporary Branch Closure @ Dobsons
16/49
Finances:
16/49/01: The following receipts were noted:-
Interest - £1.23

Allotment Deposit - £25.00
HMRC - £2098.04 – (VAT Reclaim)
16/49/02: The following payments were approved:-
M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)
M.A Pink - £113.31 (Expenses)

Telephone/Broadband - £13.50; Mileage - £63.00; Postage - £36.81

HMRC - £314.20 (Tax/NI Contributions to 5th April 2016)

Island Office Supplies - £47.27 (Stationary/Ink Cartridges)

Beacon Media - £318.60 (February Newsletter/Beacon Article)

Top Mops Ltd - £348.00 (Seagrove Bay Toilets Cleaning Contract, February 2016, Minute No 15/92)

Armed Forces Day - £100.00 (Grant to Armed Forces Day, Minute No 16/31 (iii))

St Peter’s Hall - £60.00 (3 x PC Meetings, Jan – Mar Inclusive)
Warner Goodman LLP Solicitors - £50.00 (Retainer towards Legal Costs, Minute No 16/25 (1))

Brighstone Landscaping - £973.48 (Grounds Maintenance Contract)

IW County Press - £69.00 (Annual Meeting Advertisement)

16/49/03: Grant Applications:- 
The Clerk circulated a letter from the 1st Seaview Brownies requesting a donation towards their pack holiday. An application form was completed in accordance with the Parish Council Policy.

Resolved: The members agreed by a majority with 1 abstention to award a grant of £100.00

The Clerk received an e-mail from the treasurer of the community partnership requesting £240.00 towards the flower troughs in both villages as per the usual arrangement.

Resolved: The members agreed by a majority with 1 abstention to award a grant of £240.00 

16/49/04: To approve continued use of payroll agent for HMRC and employee payroll:-
Resolved: The members agreed unanimously that the Parish Council continue with the services of the payroll agent for the financial year 2016/2017
16/49/05: To approve amended budget for 2016/2017 due to increase in proposed expenditure (includes income/expenditure update to 29.02.2016)
Resolved: The members agreed unanimously the amended budget for 2016/2017. Attached to these minutes as B1 to B4
16/50
Information and Report:
Cllr Thomas-Foxley asked about the new arrangements from Amey and could some information be put on the notice boards. The Clerk stated that he had a poster that will go out by Easter.
Cllr Rayner asked if the circulated information with regard to the Seagrove Pavilion yearly accounts was for information only. The Clerk confirmed that this was the case.
There being no further business, the meeting was declared closed at 9.14 pm. 
…………………………………….

Chairman 
18th April 2016  
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